

# Analyses

# **Turkey's role in Afghanistan: a** major risk

\*Levent Kemal

August 29 2021



Al Jazeera Centre for Studies Tel: +974-40158384 jcforstudies@aljazeera.net http://studies.aljazeera.n



Turkey is looking for an opportunity to maintain its military presence through negotiations with the Taliban. [Anadolu Agency/Getty Images]

This paper discusses Turkey's objectives behind its mission in Afghanistan as well as international and field risks. It assesses that with the withdrawal of the United States from Afghanistan, a new competition over power will begin in Asia. With Russia and China expected to fill the power vacuum created by said withdrawal, relations with Turkey are discussed on two bases: trade and economy, and regional competition with Russia. In addition, attention is drawn to the macro risks that Turkey may be exposed to through Russia and China if it assumes a role in Asia via Afghanistan. The paper also discusses the risk scenarios that Turkey may face on the ground in Afghanistan. The information and data in the study were taken from expert articles, government statistics and international organisations.

Turkey's narrative in Afghanistan is not new, but fundamental developments in Afghanistan have generated intense disputes about Turkey's role in the country.

First and foremost, Turkey has been playing an important non-combatant role in Afghanistan since 2003 especially in Kabul airport. (1) Even though this non-combatant military presence provides relations that strengthen Turkey's hand for the parties to the conflicts in Afghanistan, the current result of the intra-Afghan talks in Doha and the agreement between the United States and the Taliban have also affected Turkey's position.

Turkey's new adventure in Afghanistan, which was set out to repair its relations with the United States and strengthen its position in NATO, (2) took a different turn due to the Taliban's rapid takeover of the country. However, the Taliban's seizure of power did not cause Turkey to push back. Currently, Turkey is looking for an opportunity to maintain its military presence through negotiations with the Taliban. (3) Turkey saw the Kabul airport mission as a pragmatic opportunity while the United States sought to transfer its responsibility to a cooperative middle power while withdrawing from Afghanistan and prepare to face great power competition with Russia and China. (4) The United States' 2019-2025 Central Asia strategy, (5) as well as its policies towards the Indo-Pacific, (6) support the idea that the withdrawal from Afghanistan is a preparation for a new great power competition.

While much of the focus has been on the United States and how it is preparing for a great power competition, the long-running zero-sum game between Beijing and Moscow will end at some point with the withdrawal of US and NATO forces from Afghanistan. These two great powers, who tolerate each other against the United States, will no longer be able to maintain this balance in Central Asia. Turkey also thinks that by taking part in this great power competition in Asia through Afghanistan, it can maintain its regional balance policy and achieve political and economic gains.

### **Great power competition and Turkey**

The US withdrawal from Afghanistan will realign geopolitical positions due to the United States' position against China and Russia. As a result, the great powers' competition will shift from costly areas in the Middle East to more diplomatic and tradecentred Asia. But, this change will not devalue the strategic plans related to regions and countries; on the contrary, it will make them more important as a denominator of the great power struggle. However, rather than a unipolar world order, these developments will also define an era of renewed great power competition between Asia, led by China and Russia, and the West, led by the United States. (7)

While the world is on the verge of a new era of great power competition, commercially and politically, Turkey will feel the rivalry in all aspects due to its targeted role in Afghanistan. Despite its broad economic, political and military relations with the West, if Ankara somehow takes over the task in Kabul, it will find it very difficult to balance the relations between Asia and the West. (8) Although the negative opinions against the West and the Cold War institutions it established, including the United Nations have intensified in Turkish politics and media, (9) the Turkish government is trying to keep relations with the United States and the West at a certain level, considering that the economic relations between the two great powers of Asia are shaped against it.

In terms of seeing the economic relations free from the effect of the COVID-19 pandemic, taking 2019 as a basis, we see that Turkey exports predominantly to Western markets. In the same year, most of Turkey's imports came from Russia and China. According to data from the Turkish Statistical Institute, in 2019, Turkey made 40 billion dollars of 202 billion dollars of imports with Russia and China.

	Russia	China	Total
Export	3.852.993.806	2.586.637.371	6.439.631.177
Import	22.453.026.441	18.496.580.460	40.949.606.901
	-18.600.032.635	-15.909.943.089	34.509.975.724

\*The table is made with the data obtained by the author from the Turkish Statistical Institute.

According to the data published by the Turkish state television, China was the 18th highest importer of Turkish goods in 2019, and it was Turkey's third highest exporter. Turkey, which has exported a total of 13 billion and 179 million dollars to China in the last 5 years, has imported 112 billion and 902 million dollars from this country. The trade volume between the two countries has reached 126 billion and 80 million dollars in 5 years. (10) According to the June 2021 import list of the Turkish Ministry of Commerce and the Statistical Institute, China and Russia are the first two countries in Turkey's list of importers. (11) In other words, Turkey's economic relations with Russia and China do not work for Ankara's benefit.

For Ankara, the economy has turned into a weak spot in terms of foreign policy due to the economic crisis it has been experiencing since 2019 and the depreciation of the Turkish lira combined with the global pandemic. As data reveals, Turkey's relations with the great powers of Asia are not progressing in Ankara's favour. Economic relations with the West are in a similar situation. As a result, the Turkish economy does not have the means to counter or at least balance the regional effects of the new Asiacentric power competition that Ankara wants to be involved in with a role it will assume in Afghanistan. The intensification of communication with formations such as the five-year-old C5+1, (12) which the United States established in the years before its withdrawal from Afghanistan, is an indication that Central Asia (13) will turn into a serious commercial struggle area for great powers. If Turkey has to make a choice in the Asia competition under economic pressure from Beijing and Moscow, it may find itself facing US sanctions, which will seriously affect the economic and defence industries, and which would not be as soft as before. (14)

Until now, Turkey has balanced the global great powers through their regional disputes and thus managed to stay away from their destructive economic and political actions. However, it may risk the balance it has achieved between Western and Asian powers by taking a role in Afghanistan because it is not just the government in Kabul that has changed, the players and the rules of the game are also slowly changing both on the international stage and in the field. We will also evaluate the field-based risks of Turkey's role in Afghanistan, which will be shaped through its management of Kabul's Hamid Karzai airport. However, it is imperative to address another issue that will affect Turkey globally.

# **Reflections of Turkey's regional policies**

Despite its fragile economy, Turkey is in competitive cooperation with Russia regionally in Syria, Libya and Azerbaijan. (15) Russia became very influential in Afghanistan by holding an intra-Afghan talks summit (16) under its auspices in Moscow, right after the US-Taliban talks. "None of these meetings made any progress on a political settlement, but they ensured that Russia retained a key role in the process. Russia publicly supported a peace deal between the United States and the Taliban in February 2020, but many officials were skeptical that it would succeed. Russia remained ready to restart its own regional approach should the U.S. negotiations falter." (17) Russia followed a similar path in Syria. It undertook a coercive, firepower-based mediator role (18) and used the conflicts in Syria, which it had frozen (19) from time to time, to use later as trump cards in problems with Turkey. In other words, there are areas where Russia and China are expected to fill the power vacuum in Afghanistan after the US withdrawal, as they have demonstrated their military superiority over Turkey alongside from economic means. There is a wide regional rivalry based on relatively cold areas such as the Black Sea and the Caucasus, as well as active conflicts at various levels in Syria, Libya and Nagorno-Karabakh through proxies between Turkey and Russia. (20) Although Turkey seems

to have gained a relative advantage in Libya and Nagorno-Karabakh, we know that Ankara chose political compromises to solve the problems as quickly as possible to avoid direct intervention by Russia.

Among these areas, Syria stands as the Achilles' heel for Turkey. Ankara has become even more dependent on Russia for the Syrian issue since Russia undertook the guarantor role at the end of Turkey's operations in the area controlled by the People's Defence Units (YPG) in northern Syria in 2019. Competitive cooperation with Russia, one of the great powers of Asia, against the United States and the YPG in Syria gave Russia a chance to develop its relations with anti-Turkey organisations on the ground in the near abroad of Ankara.

A military mission that Turkey will undertake in Afghanistan and political influence initiatives based on this mission may cause Moscow to take action against Turkey in the above-mentioned areas in the event of a conflict. This is because the area that Turkey targets in coordination with the United States through Afghanistan, is the Central Asian Turkic states, (21), which Russia considers its 'near abroad' in the post-Soviet period and its own area of responsibility. (22)

In Afghanistan, or in the competition that Turkey will be involved in through Afghanistan, Turkish involvement may cause problems with Russia. Russia can use its proxies in Syria or Libya or anti-Turkey organisations against Turkey in Ankara's near abroad in Asian conflicts centred on Afghanistan. Moscow can also use sub-organisations in Afghanistan against Turkey in any conflict of interest, as it has done against the United States in the past. (23)

## **Risks in the field**

Although Russia denies paying the Taliban to kill US soldiers, (24) the diversity of organisations in Afghanistan provides a suitable environment for such intelligence operations. The Taliban has been patronising al-Qaeda for two decades since Osama bin Laden took shelter with them. (25) Although US President Biden said in a speech advocating withdrawal that al-Qaeda is "gone" from Afghanistan, (26) Pentagon and UN reports (27) indicate otherwise.

According to the UN report, the Taliban provides a protection umbrella to many armed organisations, especially the Uzbeks, Tajiks and Pakistanis in addition to al-Qaeda.

Tehrik-e Taliban Pakistan (TTP) and its sub-groups, Lashkar-e-Islam, the Turkistan Islamic Party, Jamaat Ansarullah, Jama'at al-Tawhid wa'al-Jihad, the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan, and Khatiba Imam al-Bukhari continue to exist in Afghanistan. (28) The Taliban have guaranteed security to almost all their neighbours, including China (29) and Russia. (30) But there are many unanswered questions about the fate of these organisations that have fought alongside the Taliban for twenty years. Even in the best scenario, in which we assume that the Taliban keep all the promises they made to the international community, the organisations will undoubtedly experience tension with their former allies and leaders who support these allies in the new period. (31)

This potential internal turmoil will put Turkey's role in Afghanistan in a very risky situation. Even if there is no intelligence operation by any state, organisations such as al-Qaeda and the Islamic State, which Turkey has problems with in its Syrian branches, will pose serious threats to the Turkish military presence in Afghanistan, where NATO does not exist and the Taliban cannot form law enforcement yet.

## **Conclusion: Cost calculation**

The Kabul mission, which was planned to be carried out with Ankara's support from the United States and the NATO, included relative gains in terms of political achievement: repairing relations with the United States, a step towards the old and strong position in NATO, the diplomatic advantages of being an access point between the West and Afghanistan, the chance to establish a relationship with the management as a direct and dominant force for the protection of investments in the region, etc. However, due to the rapid advance of the Taliban and the collapse of the Kabul government, the plan with the United States fell through. Turkey then started to look for ways to stay in Kabul by setting a new discourse. The Afghanistan mission discourses re-railed, as some analyses suggest, Turkey's attempt to increase its influence in Central Asia. However, this view does not answer the question of how a limited and non-combatant task force in Kabul will create a multiplier effect in terms of regional impact, even if the Turkish military presence is accepted by the Taliban.

The trade volume between Turkey and Afghanistan is less than 200 million dollars. Compared to China's massive mining, energy, infrastructure and regional investment projects under the Belt and Road Initiative for Afghanistan, (32) Turkey's 'role' scaled by military presence is costly. For Turkey to seize an opportunity politically, economically and diplomatically in Afghanistan and avoid the above-mentioned risks, it needs to free its role in Afghanistan from its military presence and airport parenthesis. Otherwise, it will not be able to turn Afghanistan into a steppingstone for Central Asia in the new period of great power competition. The only gain Turkey can achieve through Afghanistan may be to re-balance with the Western powers, which it is currently having problems with in many issues.

\*Levent Kemal is a freelance journalist based in Istanbul. He follows the civil wars and conflicts in Syria, Iraq, Afghanistan, and others as an independent journalist.

#### References

- Serkan Demirtaş, "NATO praises Turkey's key role in Afghanistan mission," Hürriyet Daily News, 28 October 2019, <u>https://bit.ly/3Bh5koz</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (2) Abdul Basit and Zahid Shahab Ahmed, "Opinion: Why Turkey wants to be in charge of securing Kabul airport," Al Jazeera, 2 August 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3ymF1vo</u> (accessed 20 August 2021).
- (3) Ragip Soylu and Levent Kemal, "Afghanistan: Turkey exploring ways to station troops in Kabul even after Taliban victory, Middle East Eye, 16 August 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3jfs16G</u> (accessed 21 August 2021).
- (4) Tony Czuczka, "U.S. Focus Shifting to China From Afghanistan, Blinken Says," Bloomberg, 18 April 2021, <u>https://bloom.bg/3DhQmAB</u> (accessed 21 August 2021).
- (5) "United States Strategy for Central Asia 2019-2025: Advancing Sovereignty and Economic Prosperity," US State Department, February 2020, <u>https://bit.ly/3mB2JSj</u> (accessed 26 August 2021).
- (6) Yogesh Joshi and Archana Atmakuri," Biden's Indo-Pacific Strategy: Expectations and Challenges," Institute of South Asian Studies, 18 February 2021, p.7-13, <u>https://nus.edu/3jgP5BN</u>, (accessed 20 August 2021).

"A Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a Shared Vision," US State Department, 4 November 2019, <u>https://bit.ly/3mBhZyK</u> (accessed 20 August 2021).

- (7) Ronald O'Rourke, "Renewed Great Power Competition: Implications for Defense—Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, 3 August 2021, p.22 and p. 26, <u>https://bit.ly/38fKIRe</u> (accessed 26 August 2021).
- (8) Kemal İnat, "Turkey's Balance of Power Politics in the Axis of Europe, US, and Russia," ORMER, 19 September 2017, <u>https://bit.ly/3kpHGQa</u> (accessed 22 August 2021).
- (9) İhsan Aktaş, Turkey's rise in the new global power struggle, Daily Sabah, 13 February 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3mB7HhV</u> (accessed 22 August 2021).
- (10) "Türkiye ile Çin arasında 126 milyar dolarlık ticaret" ("126 billion dollars of trade between Turkey and China"), TRT Haber, 29 February 2020, <u>https://bit.ly/3ktjsV4</u> (accessed 21 August 2021).
- (11)"En fazla ithalat yapılan 10 ülke" ("Top Ten Importing Countries"), The Turkish Ministry of Trade, June 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/2XT8tfX</u> (accessed 21 August 2021).
- (12)Michael Gabriel Hernandez, "US, Central Asian foreign ministers hold C5+1 summit," Anadolu Agency, 23 April 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/38cPbV1</u> (accessed 22 August 2021).

- (13)Anthony B. Kim, "New C5+1 Commitment Highlights the Importance of Central Asia to the United States," The Heritage Foundation, 22 July 2021, <u>https://herit.ag/3sPBnJn</u> (accessed 22 August 2021).
- (14)Natasha Turak, "Turkish markets shrug off softer-than-expected U.S. sanctions," CNBC, 15 December 2020, <u>https://cnb.cx/3jeVj5k</u> (accessed 22 August 2021).
- (15)Martin Russell, "Russia–Turkey relations: A fine line between competition and cooperation," European Parliamentary Research Service, February 2021, p.11, <u>https://bit.ly/3jemVHH</u> (accessed 26 August 2021).
- (16)Kathy Gannon and Rahim Faiez, "Taliban to Take Part in 'Intra-Afghan' Talks in Moscow," The Diplomat, 5 February 2019, <u>https://bit.ly/38cG6LI</u> (accessed 22 August 2021).
- (17)David G. Lewis, "Russia as Peacebuilder? Russia's Coercive Mediation Strategy," George C. Marshall European Center for Security Studies, <u>https://bit.ly/3zmhrAe</u> (accessed 26 August 2021).
  (18)Ibid.
- (19)Anton Mardasov, "Is Russia prepared for an open-ended conflict in Syria?," 14 May 2021, Middle East Institute, <u>https://bit.ly/2Wt40jl</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (20)Pavel Baev, "Russia and Turkey: Strategic Partners and Rivals," French Institute of International Relations, 3 May 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3gAK855</u> (accessed 26 August 2021).
- (21)Yusuf Erim, "Turkey's Growing Central Asian Influence Is an Opportunity for Joe Biden," The National Interest, 7 March 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3jkQtng</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (22)Özge Eletek, "Russia's New Central Asia Strategy," ANKASAM, 14 May 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/38fTxKQ</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (23)Gordon Lubold and Warren P. Strobel, "Russian spy unit paid Taliban to attack US troops, US intelligence says," Fox News, 27 June 2020, <u>https://fxn.ws/3ksJbNy</u> (accessed 22 August 2021).
- (24)"Afghanistan war: Russia denies paying militants to kill US troops," BBC, 28 June 2020, https://bbc.in/38cPvCT (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (25)Luke Harding and Duncan Campbell, "Taliban admit sheltering Bin Laden," The Guardian, 1 October 2001, <u>https://bit.ly/38flstk</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (26)Daniel Dale, "Fact check: Biden claims al Qaeda is 'gone' from Afghanistan. Then the Pentagon confirms it's still there," CNN International, 21 August 2021, <u>https://cnn.it/2WrcKXc</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (27)The Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team, "Report No. S/2021/486," UN Security Council, 1 June 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3DjfEOK</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (28)Ibid., pp.18-20.
- (29)"Taliban tell China Afghanistan will not be base for separatists," France 24, 28 July 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3B5wn6q</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (30)Vladimir Isachenkov, "Taliban visit Moscow to say their wins don't threaten Russia," AP, 8 July 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3sO7zwM</u> (accessed 23 August 2021).
- (31)Levent Kemal, "Taliban ve Ortadoğu'daki Fay Hatları" ("The Taliban and the Fault Lines in the Middle East"), Perspektif, 22 August 2021, <u>https://bit.ly/3sPhUbQ</u> (accessed 24 August 2021).
- (32)Ruth Pollard, "Is China About to Tuck Afghanistan Under Its Belt and Road?," Bloomberg, 18 August 2021, <u>https://bloom.bg/3kpPelN</u> (accessed 24 August 2021).